
 
 

Greed or Need 

Herbert Goodman of Bremerton, Washington, died at the age of 90. 
Goodman worked as a janitor until just a few days before his death. He had 
no close family and very few friends, yet his death was reported in 
newspapers across the country.  

Although he did not make a large salary, Goodman left an estate valued at 
more than one million dollars and possibly closer to two million. He lived in 
a basement apartment and bought all of his clothes at thrift stores. His black-
and-white TV dated from the 1950's. His friends report that he never had a 
telephone or owned a car.  

Although he might have taken frugality to an extreme, Goodman is an 
example of the power of living within our means. Very few families do not 
have enough income. In most cases, it is lifestyle choices that cause our 
financial problems.  

In Philippians 4:19, we find a powerful promise: "And my God will meet all 
your needs according to his glorious riches in Christ Jesus." God has 
obligated Himself to meet our needs. Yet, we often find ourselves facing a 
stack of unpaid bills wondering how this verse applies to us. The reality is 
that God does meet our needs but it is our greed that often goes unmet. We 
fill our lives with fashionable toys and modern "necessities" and then expect 
God to help us pay the cost. Not only does God meet our basic needs, most 
of us could testify that He gives far more than the true necessities. However, 
we must be careful not to expect God to lavish us with the gadgets that we 
mistakenly believe will make us happy.  

Herbert Goodman demonstrated how much a person can do with a meager 
income and careful scrutiny of living expenses. Although he is an extreme 
example, most of us could probably improve our choices.  


